Commentary: Carlos Gomez Morales, Minister Counselor, Permanent Mission of Nicaragua to the OAS

I want to thank Ambassador Eduardo Ferrero Costa, Permanent Representative of Peru, for his excellent presentation on protection of cultural goods in times of armed conflict.


I am grateful that my country was asked to comment on such an important issue in the context of this special meeting of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs for the promotion of and respect for international humanitarian law.


We welcome the steps that Peru is now taking, given the current situation of IHL, to establish a legal framework for maintaining the conduct of states and individuals in wartime within civilized limits.  The Hague Convention of 1954 on the Protection of Cultural Property in the Event of Armed Conflict and its two Protocols of 1954 and 1999 represent significant progress in this respect.  That is why we supported paragraph 5 of resolution AG/RES. 1904 (XXXII-O/02) of June 4, 2002, which, as read to us by Ambassador Ferrero, resolves:

"To invite those member states that have not yet done so to consider becoming parties to the 1954 Hague Convention for the Protection of Cultural Property in the Event of Armed Conflict, and to its 1954 Protocol, as well as to its 1999 Second Protocol, on enhanced protection.”


We agree that states should adopt domestic legislative or administrative measures to give effect to the rules contained in those treaties.


We believe that the International Committee of the Red Cross, in collaboration with UNESCO, is playing an important role to its effort to protect cultural goods in cases of armed conflict.  It is a fact that the protection of cultural goods serves to sensitize the armed forces, the police, and civil authorities of a country.


The concern to preserve intangible cultural heritage, including the cultural wealth of traditions and folklore, is a significant contribution to protecting cultural property, since it is an intrinsic part of the idiosyncrasies of the American peoples.  We agree that states signatory to The Hague Convention should complete the process of ratifying and notifying the depository of the treaty by submitting their documents to the Director General of UNESCO.


The importance and usefulness of registering cultural goods to combat illegal trafficking is obvious, in light of criminal activity in various countries.


We support the recommendation of the experts meeting in Lima to the effect that national commissions should be the first to recognize the need to enforce IHL in the area of protection.  We support the idea of annual meetings on the protection of cultural property in cases of armed conflict, and where possible they should be held in countries where conflict is greatest.


The inventory of cultural goods deserves protection under the terms of the 1954 Convention and its Protocols, and all countries of the Americas should have such an inventory.


A constitutional state must provide for the protection of cultural property, as the inheritance of its past and its legacy to future generations.

